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PRESS RELEASE FROM LAWYERS FOR HUMAN RIGHTS
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 Fax: (0) 11 339-2665
LAWYERS FOR HUMAN RIGHTS CONDEMNS THE RECENT ABUSIVE ARRESTS OF DOCUMENTED AND UNDOCUMENTED MIGRANTS

Johannesburg, South Africa, 5 July, 2007 – During the last few weeks, Lawyers for Human Rights (LHR) was made aware of a rash of arrests of both documented and undocumented migrants by members of SAPS. LHR’s Detention Monitoring Programme has been inundated with requests for assistance from family members reporting the arrests of persons for allegedly residing in South Africa unlawfully.
LHR condemns these arrests as the police were not following the procedures outlined in sections 41 and 34 of the Immigration Act. According to the law, a police officer may arrest an alleged illegal immigrant if there is probable cause that that person is an “illegal foreigner”. According to some of our clients, they were holding Section 22 permits which gives them the right to reside in South Africa until their application for asylum is finalised. This permit should be used as evidence that the individual is legally in South Africa and must not be confiscated by police or immigration officers if they have no reason to suspect that it is not valid.  Probable grounds can only be assessed if a full and complete investigation has been completed.  We have found that asylum seekers are being arrested with no investigation conducted by the police.  

Other clients have yet to obtain an asylum seeker permit as a consequence of the recent national public service strike and the chronic lack of resources at Home Affairs refugee reception offices. Although lack of a proper permit may give rise to probable cause, these cases should be vetted as soon as possible so as to release any asylum seekers who have properly sought to follow procedures outlined in the Refugee Act but have not succeeded for reasons beyond their control.

These arbitrary arrests boost the number of criminal arrests for police stations and also create an environment which is susceptible to corruption.  Ignorance of the duties of police officers under the Immigration Act and the Refugees Act has also led to the large numbers of unnecessary arrests. These arrests do, however, affect real people’s lives. In some cases, arrested persons risked losing their employment. In other cases, the wives and children of the some of the young men arrested were evicted from their homes as their rents were not paid while their breadwinners  remained behind bars. 

This abuse of the detention process must not be tolerated in a free and democratic society. People who have received the lawful right to reside in South Africa, such as by an asylum seeker permit, deserve to have their constitutional and human rights protected. The police in conjunction with the Department of Home Affairs need to work more efficiently in order to ensure such abuses do not continue and that police officers have a better understanding of their duties under these Acts.  
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Lawyers for Human Rights is a non-governmental organisation that strives to promote, uphold and strengthen human rights. The organisation has had a proud history since its inception in 1979 of fighting oppression and the abuse of human rights in South Africa. For more info, please visit us at www.lhr.org.za

